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March 25, 2004
The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

I am writing in response to the 2004 Budget proviso concerning a master plan for County owned parcels used by the Metro Transit Division along North Lake Union, commonly referred to as the “tank farm site.”  The proviso was prompted, in part, by the 2004-2009 Public Transportation Fund financial plan reliance upon $5 million of land sale revenue in addition to reimbursement for Transit maintenance facility relocation costs.  The proviso is as follows:
The King County Department of Transportation, as the agency responsible for the property known as the tank farm and other properties in the North Lake Union area of Seattle, shall submit to the Council by February 25, 2004, a report specifying a 2004 project schedule and a motion appointing members to a working group assigned to study and make recommendations for a North Lake Union long-term vision.  Such a vision shall focus on transportation infrastructure and land uses that link North Lake Union to other subareas.  This working group is to be made up of elected officials and staff from King County, City of Seattle and the State of Washington, private property owners and other such community stakeholders.

The master plan should maximize the unique character of the Fremont and Wallingford neighborhoods and promote business, housing, transportation and the best public use of surrounding natural resources.  Such a study will engage staff and consultants, as well as all stakeholders, and will offer scope, costs and responsibility to achieve the North Lake Union master plan.  If the report and motion are not submitted by such date, $250,000 of the appropriation may not be expended or encumbered after February 25, 2004, until the report and motion have been submitted to the Council.

The report required to be submitted by this proviso must be filed in the form of 15 copies to the Clerk of the Council, who will retain the original and will forward copies to each Councilmember and to the lead staff of the Transportation Committee or its successor.

My staff and the County’s Department of Transportation have worked with Councilmembers and their staff to clarify the intent of this proviso.  After receiving that clarification, I wrote to you on March 10, 2004, requesting an extension on the proviso deadline until March 25, 2004.

Background   The Municipality of Metropolitan Seattle (Metro) purchased the tank farm from the Chevron Corporation in 1982.  Metro’s intention was to buy diesel fuel for its bus operation in bulk and have a secure, lower priced supply.  The Iranian Oil Embargo in the preceding years had raised concerns about supply interruptions and steep price fluctuations.  

The tank farm site is located on the north side of Lake Union just west of Gas Works Park and the Seattle Marine Patrol.  It consists of two parcels:  a south parcel located on the lake north of North Northlake Place containing one building and large dock facilities and a larger parcel north of North Northlake Way stretching up the hill to 34th Avenue containing diesel storage tanks and associated buildings. (See Attachment A for a drawing of the site.)  In total, there are approximately three acres owned by King County Metro.

Metro operated the tank farm for approximately 10 years with the last of the stored diesel fuel removed in April 1992.  After years of declining diesel fuels prices and abundant private market supplies, Metro determined it was no longer cost effective to purchase and stockpile diesel fuel in light of the high costs of maintaining docking, pumping and storage facilities.

Following site renovation efforts in l992, which uncovered significant areas of petroleum contamination, in l993 Metro conducted a Remedial Investigation/Feasibility (RI/FS) study.  Metro and the previous owner, Chevron, began a lengthy clean-up effort under a Court sanctioned consent decree with the State Department of Ecology.  That clean-up effort is nearing completion and will leave the site available for industrial/commercial use in keeping with the current (IC45) zoning of the uplands parcel and the (marine/industrial) zoning of the shoreline parcel.

Recent Use   Beginning in 1993, Metro began using the uplands site for its route facilities maintenance operation for the northern half of King County.  Fuel storage tanks were removed to make room for maintenance vehicles.  Buildings were converted to storage, office, and other uses.  The site has good access to I-5, SR 520, and Aurora Avenue.  It is also within two blocks of a Seattle Solid Waste transfer station.  Less use has been made of the shoreline parcel where oil tankers previously docked.  In recent years, the County has permitted the Center for Wooden Boats temporary access to the docks on the shoreline parcel.

Recent Planning Efforts   In 2001, the King County Department of Transportation examined the possibility of replacing the uplands parcel with a housing development in response to an internal County inquiry.  That would have required a zoning change, a more extensive site cleanup and relocation of the current operation.  These obstacles were considered too significant to warrant a change of use.  Houseboat owners have also inquired about the feasibility of relocating to the docks owned at the DOT North Lake Union site.
In the summer of 2003, a developer offered to rebuild on site or relocate the current Metro operation and pay fair market value for the site approached King County Department of Transportation.  The Department began feasibility studies to determine what type of a replacement facility would be needed and where it could be located.  The developer was also asked to supply a letter stipulating in more detail the intended terms for a purchase and sale.  The County received that letter on October 1, 2003 (see Attachment B).  In the 2004 budget Council approved $150,000 for a project entitled “Replace Lake Union Fuel Facility.”  The Department has completed an analysis of space requirements for its route maintenance facility operation and established sighting criteria for a possible relocation.

A neighborhood planning effort had also been occurring in South Wallingford during 2002 and 2003.  The City of Seattle sponsored community effort led to the development of a document entitled the “South Wallingford Plan Update.”  This plan update covered a larger area but did contain specific ideas for the future public uses of the tank farm site including a new community center or a water filtration/bathing pool facility.  The Seattle City Council is scheduled to consider adoption of this plan in 2004.

As you know, the County Council appointed a task force entitled the Property Expert Review Task Force (PERT) also completed a study of County real estate management practices.  The PERT report recommended more care in inventorying the use of County properties with an eye towards recapturing value from under used sites.  I believe the North Lake Union tank farm site has the potential for realizing some of the PERT’s recommendations.

In 2003, the Discovery Institute also began an effort to promote additional passenger ferry services throughout Puget Sound.  The Institute’s Passenger Ferry Advisory Committee is considering the feasibility of a Kirkland-University of Washington-North Lake Union-South Lake Union passenger ferry service that might take advantage in some way of the docks on the Metro tank farm site.

Finally, the City of Seattle has inquired recently about the feasibility of relocating additional wooden boat maintenance activities from South Lake Union to the County’s North Lake Union dock and shoreline parcel.

Internal County Surplus Property Process   Any action taken to sell or transfer the property would first require under K.C. Code 456.070 and .0075 that Department of Transportation work with the County’s Facilities Management Division to assess all the criteria as required per that code.  Such items as economic value, potential uses, need for essential government services, housing, other departmental need, exchanges, leases, use by other governmental agencies, financial return, income producing potential, and so forth would be addressed in this process.

Budget Implications   The adopted financial plan for Metro Transit assumes receipt of 
$5 million from the relocation of the route facilities maintenance center and disposition of the site.  On October 1, 2003, the King County Department of Transportation received a letter of intent from the Touchstone Corporation.  This letter of intent included an initial offer of a purchase price of $5 million and offered to replace the existing Metro Transit Maintenance Facility by one of two options:

1) Construct a maintenance facility on-site as part of a development project, or

2) Purchase an acceptable alternative site and then design and construct a new maintenance facility on the alternative site.

The Department of Transportation started to work with the Touchstone Corporation (Touchstone) to determine if this offer was feasible.  Initially we looked at the first option and concluded that Metro Transit maintenance functions would be incompatible with Touchstone’s development of a biotech office building.  We then looked at the second option.  Touchstone provided the Department of Transportation with four potential alternative sites to evaluate.  Metro Transit staff evaluated the four sites and determined that one site was feasible.  This alternative site was determined to be an improvement over the current maintenance site at North Lake Union.  Department of Transportation staff has recently begun to have discussions related to liability issues regarding the North Lake Union site.

If an agreement were reached with Touchstone, the Metro Transit Division would benefit in several ways:

1) Metro Transit would receive a new maintenance facility that better suits its needs at an improved location.

2) The Metro Transit Division would have additional revenue to spend on other transit needs.

If this transaction does not occur, planned expenditures will need to be cut or other sources of revenue found.
Proviso Response:  Committee Membership and Project Report/Plan:   Prior to the disposition of any real property, the County will conduct a process providing the opportunity for public input.  In light of the current Metro Transit need for a facility and the many competing ideas for future uses of the two parcels in question, I agree with the Council on the need for a community outreach effort involving various stakeholders prior to County decision making regarding the future use of the site.  I have consulted with Councilmember Hague and Councilmember Ferguson in the development of the proposed list of stakeholder members (see attachment C).   There is an opportunity to consider additional participants as the Council evaluates the list prior to adoption by motion.  I believe this process should occur during May and June prior to any actions that commit the two parcels to any alternative future uses.  An outline of this community planning process is attached (see Attachment D).

I am excited about the future potential of these two parcels and look forward to working with the Council to see that they are used for the maximum public benefit.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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